Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

October 21, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 21, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were David Nickerson, Steve Ober and Andrew Livernois. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









  1.1
Daryl Woods Re: Demolition permit fee – Mr. Woods asked if the demo permit and fifty dollar fee would be required for the relocation of a historic (1850) blacksmith shop that is being dismantled and then put back together on the Ober’s property.  Selectman Ober informed the Board that he is getting a building permit.  Chair Livernois stated filing the permit provides a record for the Assessor’s records and allows for the Town to be sure the appropriate setbacks are met within the zoning ordinance requirements.  Chair Livernois noted he feels the permit should be filed but the fee can be discussed.  Mr. Woods suggested the Town add a “demolition” definition to the ordinances.  The BOS took under advisement.  Chair Livernois made a motion to waive the $50 dollars fee for demolition of the blacksmith shop at the Woods/Maloney property.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed. Selectman Ober abstained from voting.      
 










2.0 Public Hearing Re: Mokler Discretionary Barn Easement – Chair Livernois referred to RSA 79-D and stated the Town can enter in to a discretionary barn preservation easement with a landowner to try and preserve historic agricultural structures, which reduces the taxes/assessment on the building itself based on three criteria set out in the statute.  The BOS reviewed the Mokler’s application that provided a brief narrative, pictures of the barn and preservation completed so far.  The Public Hearing was opened at 6:44 p.m. Mr. Mokler provided the BOS with a brief history of the barn and noted the barn’s structure was addressed this year, next year the barn will be painted, new windows will be installed and electricity will be run.  Chair Livernois noted that the barn’s historic integrity will need to be maintained and the Town will conduct periodic inspections.  Chair Livernois recommended the Board reduce the barn’s assessment to 25%. Selectman Nickerson stated the Moklers have done a great job and the more barns that are saved, the better it will be for the community.  Chair Livernois made a motion to grant the Mokler’s application for a discretionary preservation easement at 25% of the assessed value subject to easement terms set out by Town Counsel. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  The Board signed a copy of the easement application.   








 

 

3.0 Department Updates








  3.1
General Assistance – Melanie VanTassell – Mrs. VanTassell stated the Food Pantry has a successful opening.  Mrs. VanTassell informed the Board that she attended a conference at Steele Hill Resort last week regarding changes to the Public Utilities Commission’s 1200 Rules.  Mrs. VanTassell noted the loss of Health & Human Resources people at the State will impact the Town and stated childcare assistance now has a waiting list, instead of being instant. Mrs. VanTassell stated the Town’s needs are being met as they are presented.  Chair Livernois informed Mrs. VanTassell that he had spoken with First Fruits Food Pantry and they expressed interest in opening for two days a month, making one of the days exclusive for Sanbornton residents.  TA Veloski will provide a contact number regarding this matter.  



   
  3.2
Recreation – Juliana Lonergan – Mrs. Lonergan stated soccer season is ending, basketball sign-ups have started, Monarchs tickets are still available and the Old Home Day Committee held a meeting for the beginning phases of 2010.  Mrs. Lonergan stated the Winter Celebration will be held on 12/7 at the Heritage Farm and provided the Board with an estimate in the amount of $428 dollars to run electricity to the tree outside of the Town Offices with ditching to be done by the DPW.  Mrs. Lonergan informed the BOS that Hermit Lake’s beach has been drawn down 2-feet to clean up the water’s edge.  Mrs. Lonergan noted the new roofs at the Town Park are finished and the new door is in. The Board informed Mrs. Lonergan of the decision they made last week regarding use of the Town Hall in the winter months.  Mrs. Lonergan stated the Bluegrass Band would be utilizing the Town Hall the same day as the Food Pantry, so the building would already be heated.  The BOS agreed this would be okay but if they used the Town Hall another night, the $40 dollars would be required.  Mrs. Lonergan noted the Town Park’s Master Plan is in its preliminary stages and a letter has been sent to the PB asking they review the document.  Mrs. Lonergan stated the Recreation Department would cover the Town Planner’s fees for the review.  Halloween Party to be held on 10/31 from 1-3 p.m. at the Sanbornton Central School.  Chair Livernois made a motion to donate the remaining Halloween costumes to the Community Action Program and the Preston center. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   








4.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (c) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 7:34 p.m. with Melanie VanTassell. TA Veloski was also present.  Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson, yes, Livernois, yes, Ober, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 8:03 p.m. Chair Livernois announced that while in non-public session the Board voted unanimously to abate the 2007 taxes and interest on the property owned by Wayne Barnes on the basis of hardship and to seal the minutes of the meeting. 





















 

5.0 Old Business









  5.1
Potter Conservation Easement – Chair Livernois stated the easement has been reviewed and accepted by Town Counsel, the Conservation Commission and Jack Potter. TA Veloski noted the easement has been forwarded to the Conservation Commission for signature and then would be signed by the BOS.    


  

  5.2
Life Safety Building bathroom – Chair Livernois stated the Town’s insurance is not going to cover the repairs and suggested holding off on repairs to the shower.  Chair Livernois noted the BOS would need to check on funding for the repairs with FO McGee and check with Chief DeSilva to see if the Facilities Repair & Refurbish CRF could be used for the shower.  Selectman Ober proposed having Chair Livernois review the Town’s Insurance Policy, to be sure if the decision made by Primex is okay.  Chair Livernois agreed to review the policy.
  
              



  5.3
Town Hall windows – Wayne Elliott noted that the Town Hall Restoration fund could be used for the new windows.









6.0 New Business









  6.1
Transportation Infrastructure Program Committee – Recommendations – The Board reviewed three proposed recommendations from the TIP Committee dated 10/21/2009, as well as a traffic study. The BOS briefly discussed a bond for the rest of the “Y” project and asked TA Veloski to check on the possibility of a bond.  TA Veloski was also asked to check the Town’s road striping policy.  



  6.2
Black Brook Road Re: Watershed grant – Chair Livernois noted himself, Don Foudriat, Bob Ward and TA Veloski would attend a meeting with the NH DES regarding the grant.  Chair Livernois stated the project is getting bigger than it was originally pitched and is becoming a full Lake Study of the water going in to the lake, which may be used as a pilot.  Chair Livernois stated DES is looking at phosphates and how much each stream carries then trying to reduce that amount.  Chair Livernois noted the project is now approximately $35K but was $30K ($12K from the Town and $18K from the State) and the WVA has offered to contribute some additional funding plus some in-kind services.     


  





7.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.












8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes - 10/14/09 draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, October 14, 2009 with one change. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 14, 2009.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












     
9.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.  







10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.





11.0 Correspondence
- The BOS reviewed.  










 


          




12.0 Town Administrator’s Report







12.1 Disorderly Action Ordinance – Forwarded to Town Counsel.


12.2 Highway Garage Re: Structural Engineer – TA Veloski reported that it would cost $975 - $1,250 dollars to hire a Structural Engineer to evaluate the Highway Garage. Chair Livernois made a motion to agree to hire Tirey Associates Consulting to do a structural evaluation of the Highway Garage not to exceed $1,250 dollars.    


12.3 BF Construction Re: Bathroom at LSB – The BOS reviewed a change order to repair/replace the floor with vinyl tile and a heater.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize the change order from BF Construction for $820 dollars to repair the bathroom. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

12.4 Hersom – Barn Easement – TA Veloski reported the easement is all set.  

12.5 Youth Assistance Program – The BOS reviewed the budget request and TA Veloski noted that the Budget Committee has seen the request as well.  


12.6 Sheriff’s Office Re: Memo of Agreement – The BOS signed. 


12.7 Landfill Closure – TA Veloski stated $9,495 dollars is to be collected.  

12.8 Letter to Paul Hertzler from BOS Re: ARRA Funds – The BOS signed. 

12.9 NH DRA Re: Parcel Count Request – The BOS signed. 





13.0 Selectmen’s Reports








13.1 Highway Garage / DPW – Selectman Nickerson stated the new trucks look great and should be at the DPW by 11/1/09.  Selectman Nickerson noted the Highway Garage’s windows, pillars and the bathroom are in bad shape and the cold storage has been staked out.








            13.2 Update on the work of the Planning Board and Conservation Commission – Selectman Ober stated everything is good.  

14.0  Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (c) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 9:12 p.m. with DPW Director Thayer for his annual review. TA Veloski was also present.  Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson, yes, Livernois, yes, Ober, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 10:07 p.m. Chair Livernois announced that while in non-public session the Board voted unanimously to seal the minutes.













15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 28, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m.













16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 10:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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